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               Epsom Garden Society: March 2022
               Newsletter:  Margaret Haslam 01372 724138, 3 Elm Grove Epsom KT18 7LZ

                Membership Secretary and Newsletter Distribution: Steve Roebuck  0208 394 2168

                Show Secretary: Cathy Flitter 07821 277708

Dear Member, if you have any news or garden related small ads that you would like to be included in the Newsletter, please phone me, 01372 724138, or email me, margarethaslam6@gmail.com
Have you sent Cathy your photos for the Calendar Competition yet?  To remind you, we are looking for pictures that best depict particular months or seasons. Format is not important, but if you can send them  via email to catherine.flitter2@ntlworld.com, in the first instance, we can convert them at a later date. Closing date is 31st August 2022 with the resulting calendar printed in time for Christmas, hopefully raising some much needed funds for the Society in 2023. Looking forward to seeing your pictures in the coming months. Happy Snapping!
On Monday 13th December we enjoyed our Festive Flower Arranging  zoom meeting, and watched Elizabeth Wait producing marvels! Elizabeth used a lot of foliage from her garden. She felt she was a bit short of big statement leaves as several branches had died on a large Fatsia. Perhaps continually cutting the leaves had upset it. Some plants in Elizabeth's garden have been donated by birds, and she is particularly pleased with a yew and Iris Foetidus. Be assured though that her garden is not entirely full of nature's turn-offs! She grows a fine variegated ivy that has bright lime green leaves with a quarter of the leaf patterned as a usual green ivy. This came from watching a workshop at Merrist Wood, and the demonstrator was happy to offer cuttings. They took very easily as lots of small roots were already growing at nodes up the stem. 

The first arrangement was in the shape of a wreath, with the purple leaves of Pittosporum 'Tom Thumb' and golden skimmia filling in around some dark red chrysanthemums with yellow centres. The idea was to use lots of different textures, and the wreath could be  a table centre with candles, or to hang on a door. We asked if she was still using oasis as alternatives are recommended nowadays as easier to recycle. Elizabeth used oasis for our talk as it would be easier for transport.

The second arrangement had plant material lower down and elegant thin red candles in the centre. Several cocktail sticks were fastened around the base of each candle so they could be fixed in the right position. Burgundy coloured carnations were tucked among the foliage and red baubles, fixed on sticks, set the whole thing off.

The third arrangement looked like an upside down top hat with black oasis taped on top. The black is supposed to be more compostable than the green. This had a triangle shape of foliage with pink pom-pom chrysanthemums, easier to use if you divide the sprays into individual flowers or small groups. Some unsuccessful lilies from Lidl were tucked in around the base, but they looked as though they would fail to open properly.  Pink roses finished the whole thing beautifully.

The fourth arrangement was a wide bowl. Here variegated leaves from the ivy and some spotted laurel, with lovely yellow scented flowers of mahonia, with some fatsia flowers filled in a low shape. Yellow roses were used, and three painted gold leaves, either side and in the centre, added drama. Dark purple   baubles were added, some shiny and some matt for contrast.

The fifth arrangement was a silver bird-bath shaped container with artificial pink/silver branches to add height and Christmas sparkle. Yew behind made them stand out. Pittosporum filled in around the base with tendrils of ivy tumbling over. Pink spray carnations added more colour with sprays of pink/mauve orchids in two places. Three phormium leaves with pink stripes were fixed in loops with a stapler and tape and carefully placed, and the whole thing was finished with a small hovering dragonfly model. It is tricky to find leaves with pink details, young Phormiums can have this, but it disappears as the plant ages.

We were interested to hear Elizabeth chatting as she arranged the flowers, her family had been to Richmond Theatre to see 'Cinderella'. She decided that honestly it should have been called 'Buttons' because Anton du Beck took that part and stole the show!

We wondered how the raffle to distribute the arrangements would work, Cathy put all the names of people who were at the Zoom meeting watching the demonstration in a bag, and Imogen pulled out five. Our Chairman Isabella drove over to collect the arrangements from Elizabeth, and Cathy distributed them to the lucky winners.

I was delighted to be one of them and won the one with pink roses! I have made cuttings from the variegated ivy from Merrist Wood, and the Tom Thumb Pittosporum with tiny purple leaves, so they should be on the plant stall at our Show. The arrangement lasted for nearly a week, and then I replaced the roses with flowers from ivy in the garden and the whole thing looked good all over Christmas.

On the 17th January Taryn Biddulph was invited back because we all enjoyed her last drawing session so much. This time we were drawing a crocus. First of all Taryn encouraged us to warm up our muscles by doodling and get our hands used to moving. People are so used to tapping away at keyboards nowadays rather than writing letters, so we can lose fine co-ordination skills in our hands. It is an idea to keep paper nearby when you are on the phone or watching television just to doodle. Our Show on July 23rd will include a class for a  painting, so maybe we will see one of crocus paintings from this evening in its full glory!
Taryn told us that expensive saffron comes from the autumn flowering crocus. Already in January some crocus were already flowering in our gardens.
Taryn brought some lovely pictures of crocuses to remind us what we were aiming at, and we practised drawing them for the first half of the evening. There was useful advice about getting your flower in the centre of the page, maybe by making a small mark on the paper where the centre of the height and width would be. Then we tried using colour and noticed shadows as well as basic shapes. We found that we got a sense of the shadows by half closing our eyes, and not looking at the outline, just noticing where light was catching it. If you are not confident where a line should be draw a dotted one, and when painting add layers of colour until you are satisfied.

I did enjoy seeing everyone's efforts at the end. Steve emailed Taryn's source pictures to everyone who attended so that anyone who wants to continue with their painting can.
On March 21st we have our first meeting back in St Barnabas Church Hall, Temple Road, Epsom KT19 8HA at 8pm. We have a guest speaker from the Gardeners charity, Perennial, to mark the occasion. Neil Miller has been Head gardener at Hever Castle for 18 years, and will be sharing the secrets of the gardens with us. Plenty of parking behind the Hall. Entrance £2, or £3 for non-members, to include raffle ticket and refreshments. Please bring anything suitable for a raffle prize, it all adds to the fun of the evening. 

On Thursday May 5th we are planning a coach trip to Leonardslee Gardens near Horsham. See the form attached to this newsletter.  Thanks to Marian Oliver, our new outings organiser.
Ewell Horticultural Society are bravely holding their Spring Show on Saturday 2nd April from 2pm until 4pm at Blenheim School, Longmead Road, Epsom.
Sad news, Pat Tilney has died. She had been a road rep. for many years, and was a regular attendee at Open Garden events, and showed her own beautiful garden to members several times. So glad, looking back, that she won one of the flower arrangements in December and was so pleased with it.
Epsom was looking very pretty last Summer with the new planted troughs around the borough, and the team have been rewarded with a silver-gilt medal from South and South-East in Bloom. This year Epsom, Ewell and Stoneleigh will be entering the competition, all in separate categories, and hoping to improve on last year's excellent result. If you would like to get involved email karen.pengelly@epsombid.co.uk and she will be delighted to welcome you.
If you are making a seed order from Dobies include the Order Code XXXXX for a 40% discount on seeds and 10% discount on other items. Just for members of Epsom Garden Society. To see the catalogue look at www.dobies.co.uk, or phone me, Margaret, 01372 724138, and I will put a paper one through your door.  
Best wishes Margaret
